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Dernier lancement spatial sous la commission Juncker: 26 satellites Galileo
désormais en orbite

Hier, quatre satellites Galileo additionnels ont été mis en orbite depuis le
port de lancement européen, en Guyane française, sur le lanceur européen
Ariane-5. Avec une constellation de 26 satellites, le système de navigation
satellitaire mondial de l’UE fournira un signal plus précis pour toute une
gamme de services. Le vice-président de la Commission Maroš Šefčovič a
déclaré:«C’est une nouvelle étape sur la voie de la pleine capacité
opérationnelle de Galileo en 2020! L’espace est en train de devenir une
nouvelle frontière économique car il est lié de façon vitale à un nombre
croissant de secteurs et entraîne leur modernisation profonde. En fait, 10 %
du PIB de l’UE dépend de services en rapport avec l’espace. Nous devons donc
faire en sorte que l’Europe parvienne au leadership mondial et à l’autonomie
stratégique.» Elżbieta Bieńkowska, la commissaire pour le marché intérieur,
l’industrie, l’entrepreneuriat et les PME, qui conduisait la délégation de la
Commission européenne à Kourou (Guyane française), a déclaré: «Nous pouvons
être très fiers du succès de nos activités spatiales. L’Europe est devenue
une véritable puissance spatiale. Depuis le début de mon mandat, j’ai eu des
objectifs clairs: développer l’infrastructure en temps voulu et dans les
limites du budget, livrer les premiers services et assurer leur essor rapide.
Aujourd’hui, nous pouvons le dire: nous l’avons fait. Mais les efforts et
l’investissement devront se poursuivre dans le cadre du nouveau programme
spatial de l’UE.»Galileo fournit des services de positionnement et de mesure
du temps à environ 400 millions d’utilisateurs depuis décembre 2016. Le
lancement d’hier rapproche la constellation de sa finalisation, en 2020,
année où Galileo atteindra sa pleine capacité opérationnelle. Avec une
précision record de 20 cm, à terme, Galileo sera le système de navigation
satellitaire le plus précis au monde. Pour le prochain budget à long terme de
l’UE couvrant la période 2021-2027, la Commission a proposé de regrouper
toutes les activités spatiales existantes et futures sous un seul programme
spatial de l’UE, doté d’un budget de 16 milliards d’euros. Davantage
d’informations sur le lancement sont disponibles dans un communiqué de
presse. (Pour plus d’informations: Ricardo Cardoso – Tél.: +32 229 80100,
Lucia Caudet – Tél.: +32 229 56182; Maud Noyon – Tél.: +32 229 80379,
Victoria von Hammerstein – Tél.: +32 229 55040)

 

European solidarity on Energy: Better integration of the Iberian Peninsula
into the EU energy market

This Friday, the Prime Minister of Portugal António Costa, the President of
France Emmanuel Macron and the President of the government of Spain Pedro
Sanchez will meet in Lisbon to strengthen their regional cooperation in the
framework of the Energy Union. On behalf of Commission President Juncker,
Climate Action and Energy Commission Miguel Arias Cañete will represent the
European Commission. At the Lisbon Summit, leaders will take stock of the
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important progress achieved in better integrating the Iberian Peninsula into
the internal energy market and will formally agree on ways to strengthen the
regional cooperation between Spain, France and Portugal. Underlining the EU’s
willingness to complete the Energy Union and fulfil its commitments under the
Paris agreement, leaders will sign the Lisbon Declaration that clearly sets
out the way forward. It builds on the Madrid Declaration from March 2015
which launched the integration process and set up a High Level Group chaired
by the Commission to steer progress. Since the Juncker Commission took
office, the integration of the Iberian Peninsula into the internal energy
market has been a priority. By supporting the construction of the necessary
infrastructure, the EU’s goal is to end the energy isolation of this part of
Europe, whilst improving energy security, giving consumers more choice, and
spurring economic growth and jobs. These interconnections are also essential
for renewable energy sources to thrive and make Europe world number one in
renewable energy. The summit is an opportunity to examine the work and
progress on strengthening investment on energy interconnections undertaken by
the Juncker Commission. Europe by Satellite will transmit from the summit
including a press conference scheduled at 19:00 CET. Find more information on
the Commission’s website. (For more information: Ricardo Cardoso – Tel.: +32
229 80100; Nicole Bockstaller – Tel.: +32 229 52589)

State aid: Commission approves €120 million public support for broadband
network project in the region of Oberösterreich in Austria
The European Commission has approved, under EU State aid rules, a regional
broadband scheme in the Oberösterreich region in Austria, aimed at promoting
the deployment of a comprehensive next generation access network complemented
by a next generation backbone/backhaul-network. The objective is to guarantee
broadband internet access speeds of at least 30 megabits per second (Mbps) in
the first stages and progressively up to at least 100 Mbps for both download
and upload. These access speeds can be upgraded to 1000 Mbps per second by
2033. The regional public authorities will be provided with a maximum State
aid amount of €120 million, which they will use to deploy and manage the
network through an in-house company. The new network will be deployed in
areas of the country where no equivalent broadband infrastructure is in place
or planned in the near future. Access to the network will be provided to
third party network operators and service providers on equal and non-
discriminatory terms. The scheme conforms with the Digital Agenda for Europe
and the 2025 objectives for high speed internet connections set out in the
Commission’s Communication on a Gigabit Society. The Commission assessed the
measure under its2013 Broadband Guidelines and concluded that the measure is
in line with EU State aid rules because the positive effects of the scheme on
competition in the Austrian broadband market outweigh any potential negative
effects brought about by the aid. More information will be available, once
potential confidentiality issues have been resolved, on the Commission’s
competition website, in the State Aid Register under the case number
SA.48325. (For more information: Ricardo Cardoso – Tel.: +32 229 80100;
Giulia Astuti – +32 229 55344)

Aides d’État: la Commission autorise l’aide française en faveur de
l’installation pilote de production d’énergie hydrolienne de Raz Blanchard
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La Commission européenne a considéré qu’un projet français visant à
promouvoir la production d’électricité à partir d’énergie hydrolienne était
compatible avec les règles de l’UE en matière d’aides d’État. Le projet
concerne Normandie Hydro, une installation pilote de production d’électricité
à partir d’énergie hydrolienne située dans la zone du Raz Blanchard, à
l’ouest de la péninsule du Cotentin, au niveau de la Manche. La centrale
pilote se composera de sept hydroliennes, dotées d’une capacité de production
électrique de 14 mégawatts. L’aide publique a pour objectif de tester cette
nouvelle technologie et de vérifier le potentiel d’énergie hydrolienne en
France avant de déployer cette technologie à plus grande échelle. La
Commission a apprécié le régime d’aides sur la base de ses lignes directrices
de 2014 concernant les aides d’État à la protection de l’environnement et à
l’énergie, qui autorisent les États membres à soutenir les énergies
renouvelables, sous réserve de certaines conditions. La Commission a conclu
que le projet participera aux objectifs énergétiques et climatiques de l’UE
sans fausser indûment la concurrence sur le marché unique. Margrethe
Vestager, commissaire chargée de la politique de concurrence, a fait la
déclaration suivante: «L’énergie hydrolienne est l’une des technologies
pouvant contribuer à la transition vers un approvisionnement énergétique
respectueux du climat en Europe. Le projet français avalisé aujourd’hui
aidera à mettre en avant la technologie hydrolienne, tout en limitant les
distorsions de concurrence». Un communiqué de presse complet est disponible
en ligne en FR, EN et DE. (Pour plus d’informations: Ricardo Cardoso – Tel.:
+32 229 80100; Giulia Astuti – +32 229 55344)

State aid: Commission approves French
support for tidal energy demonstration
plant Raz Blanchard

Commissioner Margrethe Vestager, in charge of competition policy, said:
“Tidal energy is one of the technologies that can contribute in the
transition towards a climate friendly energy supply in Europe. The French
project approved today will help showcase tidal energy technology, while
limiting distortions of competition”

The Normandie Hydro plant is a demonstration plant for producing electricity
from tidal energy. It will be developed by OpenHydro and operated by EDF EN
and will be located at Raz Blanchard, west of the Cotentin peninsula, on the
English Channel. The demonstration plant will comprise seven turbines with a
power generation capacity of 14 megawatts. The turbines will have a rotor
diameter of 16 meters and will be installed on the sea floor.

France intends to support the development and operation of the Raz Blanchard
tidal energy demonstration plant. The objective of the public support is to
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test this novel technology and verify the potential for tidal energy in
France before deploying it on a larger scale. The project will facilitate the
development of this type of energy and will help France meet its 2020
renewable energy target.

The demonstration plant will receive operating aid and investment aid. Part
of the investment aid will be paid in the form of repayable advances that
will be reimbursed if the technology is successful.

The Commission assessed the scheme under its 2014 Guidelines on State Aid for
Environmental Protection and Energy, which allow Member States to support
renewable energy, subject to certain conditions.

The Commission found that the project promotes market penetration of a novel
renewable energy technology and that the level of aid is proportionate and
will not lead to overcompensation, in line with the Guidelines.

Therefore the Commission concluded that the project will promote the use of
electricity generated from renewable sources, in accordance with the
objectives of the European Energy Union, without unduly distorting
competition.

Background

The Renewable Energy Directive established targets for all Member States’
shares of renewable energy sources by 2020. For France that target is 23% of
domestic energy supplies produced from renewable sources by 2020.

For more information on the 2014 Guidelines on State Aid for Environmental
Protection and Energy, see also the Commission’s Policy Brief on “Improving
State Aid for Energy and the Environment“.

More information on today’s decisions will be available, once potential
confidentiality issues have been resolved, in the State aid register on the
Commission’s competition website under the case number SA.46874. The State
Aid Weekly e-News lists new publications of state aid decisions on the
internet and in the EU Official Journal.

Statement by President Jean-Claude
Juncker at the joint press conference
in the White House Rose Garden with
Donald Trump, President of the United
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States

.

Mister President,

Ladies and gentlemen,

When I was invited by the President to the White House, I had one intention:
I had the intention to make a deal today. And we made a deal today. We have
identified a number of areas on which to work together.

Work towards zero tariffs on industrial goods – that was my main intention –
to propose to come down to zero tariffs on industrial goods.

We have decided to strengthen our cooperation on energy. The European Union
will build more terminals to import liquefied natural gas from the U.S. This
is also a message for others.

We agreed to establish a dialogue on standards.

As far as agriculture is concerned, the European Union can import more
soybeans from the U.S. and it will be done.

And we also agreed to work together on the reform of the WTO.

This of course is based on the understanding that, as long as we are
negotiating, unless one party would stop the negotiations, we hold off
further tariffs and we reassess existing tariffs on steel and aluminium.

This was a good, a constructive meeting.

Thank you, Donald.

Keynote speech 'Transatlantic
relations at a crossroads' by
President Juncker at the Centre for
Strategic and International Studies
(CSIS)

Chairman,
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Distinguished guests,

Ladies and gentlemen,

It is a real pleasure to be with you tonight and it was your pleasure to wait
for me. Because the President and myself, we needed time – it took three
hours and a half but we did it. I am happy to be back in Washington, a city I
have only fond memories of.

I always remember my visit here as a young Prime Minister in August 1995 when
I met President Clinton in the White House. At the time, he had been in
office for two and a half years and as we sat down, he asked: ‘Please explain
Europe to me.’ I said: ‘Do you have easier questions?’ But he insisted. My
experience since then is that this is a question American Presidents always
ask halfway through their first terms. But by the end of their term and of
their time in office, they tend to know Europe better than most Europeans do
themselves!

Over the years I have been lucky enough to come back many times and work with
a number of different Presidents – President Clinton, President Bush,
President Obama and now President Trump. And I have seen over the years our
partnership evolve and grow in many different ways. But one thing has always
remained constant: the relationship between the United States and the
European Union is a unique one. It is built on shared history, shared values,
shared interests. Working together makes us both safer and more prosperous.

But what makes the transatlantic partnership so special is that it is – first
and foremost – a personal affair. It is part of our family stories and part
of the very fabric of our societies. Many Americans of Italian, Irish, Polish
or other European descent feel a close affinity to our continent and have
relatives all around Europe. Those roots are reflected in cities and towns
right across this great country and form part of the wonderful diversity of
the United States. And by the same token, Europeans have a bond with the
United States that cuts deep. This is in no small part down to the crucial
role played by the United States in liberating Europe in the first half of
the 20th century.

Speaking as a Luxembourger, this is something which has been with me for my
whole life. Not far away from where I was born is a small town called Wiltz.
It was a site of the Battle of the Bulge, fought in the frozen Ardennes
hills, so costly in lives and so crucial for our freedom. Wiltz was hit hard
during the war, mainly during the Battle of the Bulge. It was largely
destroyed, with families taken from their homes and young men forcibly
conscripted to the invading army – just like my own father.

When Wiltz was liberated, a young Corporal from the U.S. Army’s 28th Infantry
Division called Richard Brookins decided to bring cheer to the children of
the town by dressing up as Saint Nicholas, Santa Claus as you are saying
here. That day in December 1944 brought smiles to the faces of children and
hope to the weary souls of their parents. This simple but noble gesture has
never left the hearts of the people of Wiltz and he has become a local legend
and hero. Mr Brookins himself went back to Wiltz many times to fulfil his



duty as the ‘American Saint Nicholas’. And just two years ago, at the age of
94, he was awarded the highest military honour of Luxembourg, joining the
likes of President Eisenhower, Winston Churchill and Charles de Gaulle. For
the people of Wiltz and the people of Europe our friendship with the United
States is personal. For them – all of us Europeans – our shared history
matters.

And I mention this story for three reasons. First, I want to pay tribute to
Mr Brookins and all other American soldiers for their courage and bravery. We
are forever grateful. I offered as a gift to President Trump a photo of a
military cemetery in Luxembourg, where General Patton is buried, with the
inscription with a word saying: Dear Donald, let us remember our common
history. And we should do that even in more difficult times. I am saying
this, secondly, because many of the children who were there that day in
December 1944 are no longer around to tell the story themselves.

At a time when tensions might feel strained, it is more important than ever
for young people on both sides of the Atlantic to learn about the power of
our past and about the importance of our relationship in upholding peace,
democracy and freedom around the world. The third reason is that this story
shows the unbreakable bond that makes the transatlantic partnership what it
is. This bond explains a lot about how we have been able to come so far
together.

After World War Two, the generation of our parents and grandparents vowed:
Never again. Together, they laid the foundation for our security and
prosperity through Atlantic cooperation. The Marshall Plan helped to rebuild
our communities. NATO helped to ensure our collective security. We work
together in the United Nations and other global institutions to ensure that
the horrors of the past stayed in the past. We stood by each other in times
of need, not least when European NATO partners joined ranks with the U.S.
after Article 5 was invoked for the first and only time in history after the
9/11 attacks.

Throughout that time, the United States has always been our strongest ally
and a supporter of European integration. As far back as 1953, President
Eisenhower wrote: ‘The uniting of Europe is a necessity for the peace and
prosperity of Europeans and of the world.’ This is our raison d’être today as
much as it was 65 years ago.

Bit by bit Europe, the United States and our partners created a global system
in which rules replaced weapons, in which disputes were settled in courts
rather than on battlefields. Together, we overcame an empire that challenged
our vision. Thanks to the U.S., peace was restored and the transatlantic
relationship became the anchor of global stability and prosperity. And it is
as indispensable today as it ever was before.

Our economies are more intertwined than at any point in history. The
challenges we face are global in nature, from the pressures of climate change
to migration, to peace and security across the world. Now is the time for a
responsible global leadership. Time to renew our partnership by falling back
on what unites us: trust, values, shared interests. The transatlantic



partnership must remain the anchor of global stability and the driver of our
common prosperity.

And nowhere is this more important than when it comes to trade. The economic
relationship between the United States and Europe is the largest and most
important in the world. We trade roughly one trillion dollars’ worth of goods
and services every year – that is nearly a third of global trade. The trade
between us creates jobs on both sides of the Atlantic – 6.9 million of them
in the United States, 4.7 million jobs in the EU.

The simple truth is that Europe is good for American business. U.S. companies
earn more than twice as much exporting goods to the European Union as they do
exporting to China. And more than 70% of all foreign direct investment in the
U.S. comes from Europe. We have a trading partnership that is balanced and
works for both sides. Yes, we export more goods to the United States than we
import. But when it comes to services, the U.S. has a trade surplus of EUR 45
billion.

This is not a reflection of a lack of openness or reciprocity. In fact the
opposite is true. It actually shows that the trade between us is working
because our economies best cater to each other’s needs. By any metric, our
partnership is unrivalled and it is an example of what can be achieved by
working together. And what has made it so successful is our common belief
that trade must be fair for all and a win-win for all.

This is why together we designed a clear set of rules that create certainty
for business and stability for our economies. At a time when certainty and
stability is at a premium in the world, we must hold on to what works. This
is why we were disappointed at the U.S. government’s decision to unilaterally
impose tariff measures on steel and aluminium on the basis of national
security. The idea that imports of steel or aluminium from your closest ally
could threaten the national security of this country and this goes against
all logic and against all history. We simply cannot accept this and we
changed it today because we agreed – the President and myself – to reassess
this measure in due time.

The same logic applies to the car industry. As I have said many times, trade
wars have no winners – they only leave scars. And tariffs will not protect
national security – they will only undermine economic security.

Allow me to give you an example: If the United States put a 20% tariff on car
parts and other countries retaliated in kind, it would cost the U.S. economy
USD 50 billion from lost GDP by 2025. But there too we made a deal today
because we agreed that no other tariffs would be introduced as long as we are
in negotiations. So I made this argument in front of the President as I did
months ago during the G7 meeting in Canada. And I am not re-explaining all
the arguments I was submitting to the meditation of the President because we
found an agreement, and if I would read out all the arguments I have
developed, it could easily appear as if I had not been in the meeting. But I
was there and so everything is more or less okay.

I am happy that we reached this agreement today, as I am happy that we were



signing a trade agreement with Canada, with Japan last Tuesday and we are
negotiating with Australia, New Zealand and Mercosur in the next coming weeks
and months. And as we do not want to be naive, we are trying to safeguard the
highest standards in areas such as labour, safety, environmental or consumer
protection. And with Japan – to give you another example – we agreed to
create the world’s largest safe flow of data area. This shows, as was the
case today, that if there is a common will there is always a way.

Ladies and gentlemen,

Europe is prepared to work with all like-minded partners to create new
opportunities and to improve the global system itself. This is why I came to
Washington today. Not to give unsolicited advice but to offer increased
cooperation. We will always keep dialogue open – with this administration and
with all of our partners in the U.S. And I strongly believe that instead of
being distracted by measures and counter-measures, we should focus on the
real issues in global trade, of which there are many.

We agree with President Trump that there is a lot that needs to change. There
is global overcapacity in the steel sector that continues to harm our
workers. The Chinese overcapacity in steel is exactly the double of the total
capacity of the European steel production. There are still too many illegal
subsidies given by governments which are making the playing field uneven,
tilted against our companies. And we also need to crack down on the forced
transfer of technologies, theft from our innovators. This is why for instance
we lodged a case with the World Trade Organization against China for its
legislation on intellectual property rights.

These are all messages that I passed to the Chinese President last week at
the EU-China Summit. Prime Minister Abe in Japan also agreed to work on these
issues during our meeting last week. We agree that the rules as they
currently stand need to be updated to face the challenges of our time. But
the only way to address these challenges is to rewrite the rulebook together,
not rip it up alone.

The point is that the U.S. and the European Union must cooperate on issues of
common concern and interest. We share the same challenges and we share many
of the same opportunities. For instance, we both have very similar attitudes
when it comes to agriculture. Our farming sectors are the lifeblood of many
of our communities. They secure high quality food at affordable prices for
millions of people, and they help to make our rural economies tick. A farmer
in Iowa and a farmer in Ireland may work on different field plots of land
thousands of kilometres away from each other but they share the same pre-
occupations. They want to have the tools they need to produce high quality
food, whilst making a fair living for their families. So it makes sense that
Europe and the United States work together to preserve our local agricultural
communities and traditions in today’s global world. This is why for instance
we will never allow European farmers to fall victim to trade negotiations or
trade wars.

And just as we share the same concerns, we also have common opportunities
that we need to capitalise on. President Trump and I discussed many of them



today. Take energy: In 2016, the first U.S. boat exporting American liquefied
natural gas docked in the coast of Portugal. We are ready to invest in
infrastructure and new terminals which could welcome imports of LNG from the
United States and elsewhere – but mainly from the United States, if the
conditions were right and prices competitive.

This is part of today’s agreement: to increase the import of liquefied gas
and soya beans. Because already now the European Union is importing 35% of
its soya beans consumption from the U.S. This has to be brought to a more
ambitious level. All this shows that Europe will always have its hand
outstretched to the United States. We will always look for areas where we can
work together on a mutually beneficial basis. But at the same time, we must
take our future into our own hands. This means making ourselves more united
and more responsible at home. That means defending ourselves with all legal
means when we face unfair practices or have unfair measures aimed at us. That
means making the most of opportunities with like-minded partners across the
world, just as we have done with Japan and Canada, as we are doing with
countries in Latin America, Australia, New Zealand and as we did today at the
White House. It means working to improve and shape the global rules-based
system so that it continues to deliver the peace, prosperity and progress it
has done for so many decades.

But whatever future lies ahead, our partnership with the United States must
continue to be a driving force for both sides and for the world. As was
reaffirmed by the U.S. Congress just last year on the occasion of our 60th
anniversary, the transatlantic partnership is enduring. We have been through
thick and thin together, through different administrations and political
cycles. Our friendship runs much deeper than that – just like the people of
Wiltz in Luxembourg will tell you. And this today was a good day for the
transatlantic partnership, for Europe and for the United States of America.

Thank you for listening.
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outbreak possibly linked to ready-to-
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Five European countries have reported 147 people infected with the strains of
Salmonella Agona – with 122 cases occurring since the beginning of 2017 and
the remaining 25 identified retrospectively between 2014 and 2016.

The number of affected people reported in each country is: United Kingdom
(129), Finland (15), Denmark (1), Germany (1) and Ireland (1).

Based on available information, experts from EFSA and ECDC suggested that
ready-to-eat products containing cucumbers and prepared in the United Kingdom
may be the source of infection. However, they could not identify the specific
point in the production chain where contamination took place.

Experts warned that new cases might occur until the source of infection and
the specific point of contamination in the production chain are identified.


